
To: Board of Island County Commissioners
PO Box 5000
Coupeville WA 98239-5000

Subject: Records Request

July 26, 2016

By letter, dated June 15, 2016, Mr. William Oakes, the Island County Engineer, responded to our 
association’s petition which was submitted to the Board of Island County Commissioners on 
January 9, 2016.

The purpose of our petition was to bring to the attention of the Board the serious effects of the 
heavy rainfall that our neighborhood experienced last winter. Those flooding effects included 
building damages, health risks due to saturated septic drain fields, loss of safe access to 
properties and material inconveniences due to loss of garbage pickup and mail deliveries.  
Moreover, and of even more significant importance, the amount of water that made its way to the 
edge of the high bluff caused deep erosion, opened a sink hole and made the 200 ft. high bluff 
unstable with the potential to fail at any time.  These effects were observed by members of the 
North Whidbey Fire & Rescue District #2 and Mr. Eric Brooks, Island County Director of 
Emergency Services.  The condition of the bluff was documented by GeoTest Services, Inc. of 
Bellingham, Washington.

In his letter, Mr. Oakes explained that the county recognized the potential for the serious flooding 
of our neighborhood in 2004 and, with the aid of “consulting engineers,” built an infiltration 
system on the east side of West Beach Road (the origin of most of the flood water) designed to 
be adequate for the amount of water produced by a “100-year storm” and even added a safety 
factor that doubled the infiltration surface area.  Indeed, our community experienced no flooding 
since that was done until last winter.

Mr. Oakes ended his letter by encouraging our neighborhood “to work on a neighborhood 
solution that protects the area from the level of flooding that the neighborhood wants.”  Lacking 
the county’s experience in these matters or the engineering resources available to the county, our 
association is requesting the records of the analysis, design and construction work performed by 
the county for the infiltration system built in 2004. Please find, enclosed, the appropriate request 
form and thank you for your attention to this matter.

Very sincerely, 

Robert Elphick
President, West Beach Road Association
P.O. Box 12, Coupeville, WA, 98239: ryelphick@whidbey.net: (360) 678-5789
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